
There's no right way for growing an online business. And honestly, me and my guests 
are more than fine with that.

I'm Hailey Thomas. And this is the podcast that lets you be a fly on the wall for 
candid conversations and many lessons through a variety of online entrepreneurs who 
are growing their businesses based on their own visions. We're on a mission to 
normalize and laugh about the behind the scenes truth of achieving a new level of 
success in your business. This is one year from now.

Hello, and welcome to the podcast. So today, as I'm recording this, it is Friday, 
September 3, you'll probably hear this early in September. And in Central Illinois, 
at least for me, This marks the beginning of fall, the beginning of the best season 
here, we went from like high 90s to like low 70s. If you live in the Midwest, you 
know, we have like, I don't know four weeks of fall until we just dive right into 
winter. But we're in the happy sweet spot where it's getting cooler. Leaves aren't 
quite yet starting to turn but falling off the trees anyway. And we're rolling into 
kind of the last bit of our year. Now I love this time of year for a couple reasons.
One, I love sweater weather.

Love. This might be controversial. I don't like pumpkin spice anything. I don't even
like pumpkin pie. I'm a sweet potato pie person. Apple cider is the superior fall 
flavor for me. So you can ask me after you hear this episode, if you want to fight 
about it, but I love the fall season. But what I also love is the fall and winter 
season of business, I have this belief that I borrowed from my mentor Serena Hicks. 
And it's proven to be true to me over and over and over again, no matter what stage 
or variation my business has been in, people love to buy and spend in the last 
quarter of the year. They love it. Alright, we're getting to the end of the year, 
and people either realizing their stuff, they didn't get done yet. And they really 
want to get done. There are quarter for campaigns going on, people are gearing up 
for a holiday season of selling their stuff, they just want to get done before the 
year ends, like quarter four is a magical business quarter, you make all the money 
in quarter four. It's just so fun. It's just so full of opportunity and possibility.
That said, here's what also happens in quarter four. And especially I think the last
two or three years, because we are just as humans fairly fatigued at this point in 
the year is that we get excited about possibility. And we overstuff and over plan, 
what we can create, or kind of the momentum and energy we can continue throughout 
the year, because quarter four is only three months. If we add the rest of 
September, that's, you know, almost four months, but still a long time to sustain 
high energy or to sustain like a high level of action or movement in your business. 
And so what I want to offer in this episode is just my quick and dirty quarter for 
planning. I've talked to a couple of my clients about this already. But we're gonna 
do planning for quarter four, so that you can tell your clients when and how you're 
available, and you know, what you can offer and how much of it you can offer. And 
when you're going to be done yada, yada, yada. But we're going to do it with rest as
the primary foundation. So instead of thinking about like, what are the big sales? 
And what am I going to do a black friday thing or what promotions might gonna run 
like, we're actually gonna flip it around and think about your personal thriving 
first, slot that in and then work backwards from there. Okay, so we're planning 
quarter for the last month of quarter three and quarter four, but planning quarter 
four, with rest as the primary directive for what we do. Okay. All right. So the 



very first thing you're going to want to do is choose a calendar to work from. And I
know this sounds very simple, but I want you to think about how many calendars you 
typically manage. Do you have a paper one or you've got a work calendar and a 
personal calendar and one that you keep on your phone, and a running list of dates 
and things in a string of text messages like pick a place to work from is number 
one, this is going to be your main holder of your crap. Obviously, you can use other
calendars, but this is going to be your point of reference. that's step number one. 
Step number two, we're going to add in some pre determined dates, all the pre 
determined dates actually. So there's the base layer of dates of all the days that 
you know, you kind of want to take off but they're not written down anywhere. Things
like an upcoming wedding anniversary Monday night like Bachelorette, hang out with 
friends, or if there's an outing that you promised Your second cousins, Auntie you 
will go on with them to go apple picking. But you haven't like really confirmed, Pam
is doing the most and whatever, put it on the calendar, literally book out on your 
calendar, everything that you know is coming travel vacation, we're going to start 
they're all holidays, put them in okay to pause the podcast go put them in your 
calendar. Now from there, I want you to put into your calendar, three types of days,
we're also going to put in the first is close of business for 2021. So in your 
calendar, flip to December, and you're looking for the last day you will be doing 
production work, or whatever your craft is, whatever service you offer, the last 
day, you will be doing production work in your business. So for this year 2021. For 
many of my clients, it's sometime in that last week, I would offer that the last 
production day. So this year, there's two sorts of endings we're putting in the last
production day close business. For me, that's going to be the 16th, December 16. And
then there's the closing of the business like closing of the books, wrapping up of 
sending invoices and when things are due. That's the second kind of day that you 
want to lock in on your calendar. So I've got some clients that are doing Wednesday,
December 15 of 2021 as their last production day, and they're gonna use the 16th and
the 17th, which is that Thursday and Friday, as like close business days, like 
shutting things down, sending out last invoices, paying last invoices, sending 
documents to contractors following up with clients before they leave the office. So 
this is the time to close the business. Okay, so those are the two dates you need to
go and put in what's your last production day, what day or days are you using to 
close the business for the year, put both those into your calendar, I would also 
suggest if you're using something like Google Calendar, you can send a notification 
to yourself, you know, they have like notification 10 minutes before you can also 
set notifications a week before or two weeks before. So you can send a message to 
your accountant and ask what they need. So that you can prepare any documents that 
you need to send out anything you need to do ahead of time so that you can actually 
close the business on the last day of the last business day for you of the year. So 
there's no production days, close of business, those are two. Now that we know 
those, I want you to work backwards and find two rest days for you. Now, a word on 
rest days, rest days are 24 hour periods that you were designating for rest. And 
we're not confusing rest with other activities like traveling or family time or 
administrative time like those are not rest days. While those things can be like 
life giving and comforting or whatever. Like they're not the same as actually 
resting your mind and your body. So in my opinion, rest days are restorative days, 
restorative periods of 24 hours for your mind and your body. You want to sleep you 
want to eat nourishing foods, not garbage, but nourishing foods, and spend time on 
people and activities that light you up. That's it without adding in the rest days, 



you're gonna very likely burn out before quarter four is over. Or you're going to 
get to the end of October and really not have anything left in you to work your 
business the way you want to for the remainder of the year, which we're trying to 
avoid. So here's some things not to do on your rest day. Number one, work on side 
businesses. Number two, the administrative part of your main source of income, 
actual client work, I don't care if you're behind on any of those things, you 
absolutely have a 24 hour period in which you cannot work like that is available to 
you. All right, there should be no heavy travel, or even just like stressful 
gathering. So if there are some friends and family members that just like great your
nerves, don't see them for that 24 hour period. Right. So this is also not the same 
as holidays, rest periods are quite literally a 24 hour period of rest. Okay, so you
want to pick at least two days, I highly recommend three, but at least two days, two
periods of rest between now and your last production day of the year. The bonus step
here is to prepare your world for your rest days, kind of similarly in the way that 
we would prepare your world for the last production day or the close of business 
day. But the number one complaint I get about rest days is like it's too hard, 
especially when you have kids too hard to follow through on because people depend on
you for things to which I say what the actual hell, you're an adult, You're a grown 
up, which means you make the rules in your life and if you're choosing to go months 
and months months without recharging, that's a choice. And it's not the fault of the
folks who depend on you. If you end up, you know, a pile of mush. Also, if you're 
working on being a kind of leader, which is who I work with, it's imperative that 
you empower the people around you to do for themselves. And this is like a small but
simple way to do that. Right. So I have a colleague who is an entrepreneur, and he's
had his business for like 15 years or more, and he never feels like he can leave. 
And that's a choice, right? Because he has not taken the time to teach someone else 
how to do his work, that he might rest. Okay, so as a step, or like the practical 
way of doing this, you need to prepare your partner, your children, friends, 
clients, volunteer leaders, and yourself to actually be on rest mode for those 24 
hour periods that you choose. So that can be pre setting your vacation auto reply, 
so that you don't chicken out later, planning a babysitter for part of that day for 
you or for your partner, telling your partner your plan, why you're doing this and 
asking them for your support, aka not to plan anything for you those days to help 
kind of be a buffer. It's also helpful if you decide loosely decide what you're 
going to do for your time. So for example, if it's a Friday evening to Saturday 
evening, you can decide Friday evening, you're going to soak your feet and read 
Saturday morning, you're going to go out for a long walk Saturday afternoon, taking 
a nap and then drinking wine and chatting with a friend on Saturday night. That's 
the rest period, right we want you can loosely plan it. So that in your brain, it's 
legitimate, it's not optional, okay. You can also decide on a loose menu or snacks 
you'll have available to yourself, that's not like total junk, but also not like 
totally healthy, because we want to be realistic here. So at the end of this 
planning session, you should know all the things you've committed to which I would 
offer once you put them in your calendar and actually see them you might decide that
it's way too many things. I just did this process. And I decided it's way too many 
things for me, especially with the holidays and family gatherings. So we're going to
have to do the hard or not hard. It's not hard, uncomfortable thing of telling 
people, we're not going to some things, but put every single thing in the calendar. 
So you're not surprised. Decide what stays and what goes decide your last production
day of the year, decide the day, you're going to close your business for the year, 



and then have at least 224 hour rest periods. And then from there, you can see how 
much time and space do you actually have to work, what's left, what space you have 
left. And doing it this way means that the rest stays in. And work is the thing that
you taper versus the other way around, which is how we normally do it. And that's 
like, rest isn't in. And we're tapering rest, or we don't have any we don't have 
enough and then we're cranky and explode into a fiery blob of angst and sadness 
before the year ends, which is what we're trying to avoid. So try out this process. 
Let me know how it works for you. I'm at brainspace optimized, and very soon, I'll 
add this little plug. Very soon, I'm going to be making public the next phase of the
business which is a group coaching program. And I will share those details with you 
very, very soon. But I'm really excited about it and really excited about the 
direction of the business and how this is going to serve my clients next and all 
which I'm planning around a rest first version of quarter four. All right, have a 
wonderful week. I will see you on the next episode.

Thank you for listening to this episode of one year from now you can find the show 
notes and all the links we mentioned at brain space optimized comm slash podcast if 
you want to chat me up about all things entrepreneurship, then head to brain space 
optimized comm and join my email list. This is where we have rich conversations 
about the experience of business ownership is thoughtful. It's funny, I like getting
responses and chatting with you all it's a good time. Lastly, you can find me on 
Instagram at brainspace optimized We will see you in the next episode.


